

September 25, 2012

David Danner, Executive Director and Secretary Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission 1300 S. Evergreen Park Drive SW Olympia, WA 98504-7250

Re: UT-120451 - Response of WITA to Notice of Opportunity to File a Response

Dear Mr. Danner:

On September 14, 2012, the Commission issued a Notice of Opportunity to File a Response (the Notice). This letter constitutes the response of the Washington Independent Telecommunications Association (WITA).

In the Notice, the Commission is providing interested persons an opportunity to respond to the first round of comments filed August 20, 2012. The Notice sets a response date of September 25, 2012. In addition, the Commission seeks additional information concerning certain aspects of the comments that were filed earlier in this docket. WITA will first address the Commission's questions and then provide a response to certain comments.

## Response to Commission Questions

Most of WITA's rate-of-return members only operate in Washington. However, TDS operates in multiple states. TDS reports that of the twenty-nine states in which it operates ILECs, in no state have they been required to go to an "opt-in" process for distribution of directories. TDS includes opt-out language in the inside of the front cover of the TDS directories in most states, including Washington. In the states of Missouri, Michigan, Indiana, Pennsylvania, Florida, Georgia and Virginia there is no requirement related to either opt-in or opt-out. In those states, companies are not required to do a mandatory directory distribution and can choose to do so if they desire. WITA understands that more information on this question may be provided by CenturyLink and Frontier.

As to the Commission's second question, each of WITA's rate-of-return members (i.e., the members other than CenturyLink and Frontier) provide co-bound directories in their service areas. The companies do not provide stand-alone white page directories. WITA understands that

David Danner September 25, 2012 Page 2 of 4

CenturyLink and Frontier will provide the information concerning their service areas.

## Response to Earlier Comments - General

WITA's primary position is that the Commission should not regulate whether an incumbent local exchange carrier (ILEC) provides a directory or not. There are a wide choice of directories out in the market place, including both print and online versions provided by entities not regulated by the Commission. WITA hopes that the Commission will take this opportunity to reduce regulatory burden on ILECs that are struggling to control costs in an environment of decreasing revenue while providing a high quality level of service to their customers. Each company should have the choice of providing a directory in the form that it thinks is best, or no directory at all.

In addition, attached is a statement from Forum Communications Printing calling into question whether an opt-in approach will save more than it costs.<sup>1</sup>

If the Commission is going to mandate that directories continue to be provided by ILECs to their customers, WITA strongly supports the opt-out approach as set forth in WITA's earlier comments.<sup>2</sup>

# Comments in Response to Public Counsel

Public Counsel submitted comments dated August 20, 2012, that would actually increase the regulatory burden in ILECs on this subject. WITA objects to steps that increase the regulatory burden on and the cost of operations of its members.<sup>3</sup>

WITA does note that Public Counsel, like WITA, supports the opt-out mechanism. However, Public Counsel's regulatory requests for an opt-in approach are problematic.<sup>4</sup>

Public Counsel suggests that, perhaps, seven forms of customer notice might be appropriate, citing to what has occurred in New Jersey concerning Verizon's request in that state. However, Public Counsel later reduces the number of proposed forms of notice to five. WITA believes that Public Counsel's suggestions are regulatory overkill and propose too much in the way of regulatory requirements.

<sup>1)</sup> Forum Communications Printing refers to "legislation" which should be taken as a layperson's understanding of what is meant by "regulation."

<sup>2)</sup> Frontier has taken a different position and is not joining in WITA's comments on this point.

<sup>3)</sup> Frontier does join in the WITA Response to both Public Counsel and BCAW.

<sup>4)</sup> Comments of Public Counsel at p.3.

<sup>5)</sup> Comments of Public Counsel at p.2.

<sup>6)</sup> Comments of Public Counsel at p.5.

David Danner September 25, 2012 Page 3 of 4

At pages three and four of its comments, Public Counsel recommends that the "blue pages" continue to be provided to all customers, even in an opt-in approach. Why should it be assumed that customers that do not opt-in want to receive the "blue pages." WITA objects to this requirement as imposing an unreasonable additional cost on its members. To have to run a publication of a separate portion of the directory will increase the operating costs for WITA's members and is not appropriate.

Public Counsel recommends that ILECs be required to provide alternative directory forms. Public Counsel suggests that the minimum should be an online directory. Since Public Counsel couches this requirement in terms of posing it on a "national website," perhaps Public Counsel did not have in mind the smaller rate-of-return carriers that are WITA members. In any event, WITA believes that requiring additional forms of directories is imposing unneeded additional regulation on ILECs.

At pages five and six of its comments, Public Counsel recommends quarterly reporting. What is the benefit of this additional reporting? Why should these costs be imposed on ILECs? WITA strongly objects to additional reporting requirements.<sup>8</sup>

Response to Comments of The Broadband Communications Association of Washington

The Broadband Communications Association of Washington (BCAW) submitted comments on April 20, 2012. The thrust of those comments is urging the Commission to impose conditions on ILECs, as a preemptive matter, over items that should be negotiated in a competitive setting as part of an interconnection agreement (ICA).

The points raised by BCAW are all matters that should be subject to ICA negotiations between the parties affected by the issues, not imposed by regulatory fiat. If the parties cannot agree, the matter can always be brought to arbitration before the Commission under 47 U.S.C. 252. However, it is not appropriate for the Commission to side with the CLEC's view of what would be ideal conditions and by doing so preempt negotiations between the parties.

Specifically, BCAW would have the Commission mandate that directories be provided to competitors and competitors customers. BCAW would have the Commission mandate that ILECs cannot market to CLEC customers through the provision of directories. Yet, BCAW does not impose any restrictions on CLEC marketing. BCAW would have the Commission mandate that ILECs accept electronic files from CLECs. All of these are matters which should be subject to negotiation, not regulation.

<sup>7)</sup> Comments of Public Counsel at p.4.

<sup>8)</sup> It is likely that the Commission cannot enforce these additional reporting requirements for those companies that fall below the two percent threshold. However, it is WITA's position that it is not appropriate for such requirements to apply to any local exchange carrier.

David Danner September 25, 2012 Page 4 of 4

directory publishing firms. Those directory publishing firms may have certain requirements that may have to be met. All of these matters should be issues to be negotiated between the parties. It should not be imposed by a regulatory mandate.

#### Conclusion

WITA respectfully requests that the Commission repeal WAC 480-120-251. It should be the business determination of each local exchange company whether it provides a telephone directory to its customers and, if so, in what format.

If the Commission is going to continue to require that directories to be provided, WITA recommends that an opt-out approach be used. An opt-in imposes additional costs on the local exchange carriers at a time when those additional costs cannot be absorbed.

As an alternative, WITA recommends that co-bound directories be exempted from an optin requirement for the reasons set forth in WITA's prior comments.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment and your attention to these comments.

Sincerely,

WASHINGTON INDEPENDENT TELECOMMUNICATIONS ASSOCIATION

Betty S. Buckley, Executive Director



### To Whom It May Concern:

In regards to pending legislation in Washington which would require an "opt-in only" for printed telephone directories, we feel it is imperative that the negative impact of such legislation be thoroughly explored. While the concern may be that of trying to be "green" and protect the environment, the actual impact of such legislation could result in even more paper and resources being utilized.

As a commercial printing company, we take great pride in being as "green" as possible - using only paper that has been harvested in an environmentally responsible fashion. Our paper vendors replant trees at a ratio that far exceeds what is harvested to ensure an abundance of trees for future generations. We recycle paper, cardboard, plates, inks, and many other materials in our production facility. Most of the paper we use has recycled content in it.

While the thought of "opt-in" sounds like it will save paper and materials on the surface, upon further exploration, there are multiple scenarios in which this concept would use MORE material. For example, on a 4,300 quantity telephone directory with 264 pages in it, an approximate printing cost would be \$4,236.36 per book. It would use approximately 4,000 pounds of paper. With an "opt-in" scenario – there would be smaller numbers of end users requesting a print edition and this number would be spread throughout the year. If the telephone company projected all 4000 would still be requested, and printed that ahead of time, no resources are saved. If not all are requested, then a number of those directories would be wasted – wasted papers, inks, electricity to produce, etc.

If the telephone company tried to "print on demand" each month as directories were requested, it would be 1) cost prohibitive, and 2) potentially use MORE resources. An explanation of the pricing is as follows: Printing 4,300 at once as shown in the above paragraph is \$.85 per book and uses 4,000 pounds of paper. Every time a new project is printed on a press, set up costs are incurred. This includes new plates and a certain percentage of paper that is "waste" while the press is getting the printed project's colors to where they need to be, and the registration of the product where it needs to be. If opt-ins were at 100 books per month on average, you would be looking at a total of 1200 books, but cost per book would now be at \$24.51 per book. And for 1200 books, you would be using 900 pounds of paper when factoring in the start-up waste.

In addition to the above concerns, such legislation can have a very HUMAN impact. By reducing the printed directories, at a minimum, people will lose jobs in the telephone directory and printing businesses due to layoffs and cut-backs. Worse case – you could put these companies out of business and hundreds of people would lose their jobs. The economic impacts of these scenarios far outweigh a "possible" reduction in material savings you might reap through "opt-in only" legislations.

We urge you to consider all of the negative ramifications that this proposed legislation could have on people and on employment. Commercial printing is one of the largest employment sectors in this country and is already facing enough challenges from overseas. Please think of the additional negative impact you may have on this industry by enacting such legislation.

Sincerely,
Forum Communications Printing
Detroit Lakes, MN